MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting of Mold Town Council Cemetery Committee held at the Town Hall on Monday 2nd November 2015.
PRESENT:  Councillors: Chris Bithell (Chair), Geoff Collett, Geoff Matthias, Brian Lloyd (Mayor), Bob Gaffey, Carol Heycocks, Andrea Mearns, the Clerk and Finance Officer and the Cemetery Superintendent.

8.
APOLOGIES
Councillors: Anthony Parry
9.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest. 

10.
MINUTES
Resolved:  It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th July 2015 be received and approved as a correct record.
11. 
MATTERS ARISING
11.1 Minute 4.4 Matters Arising – The Chair asked if there was an update on the purchase of the fruit trees for the Cemetery.  Councillor Mearns advised that she had contacted P&A Group who had confirmed that they do not stock the trees but they could order them in for March 2016 at £28 per tree.  The trees would be approximately 7ft.  Members agreed that the trees should be planted before spring, and Councillor Collett suggested obtaining quotes from Morreys before buying the Lime trees required.
12.
REPORT OF THE CEMETERY SUPERINTENDENT
The Cemetery Superintendent advised committee that since the last meeting in July there had been 10 burials including 2 new burials, 2 new cremation, 2 graves being reopened, 4 cremations in existing plots.  He advised that the figure was below the average but Undertakers had also confirmed that they were experiencing a quieter period.   
The Cemetery Superintendent advised that they were still carrying out grass cutting because of the mild weather.  He also informed members that he would be using Adrian Parker to service the machinery which is working out cheaper than having them serviced by JD Williams.

The Cemetery Superintendent advised that Blackwell’s of Chester had repairs and improved Daniel Owens’ grave free of charge.  The Clerk advised that she was arranging to promote the work that Blackwell’s had done with a photo opportunity with the Mayor and Chair of the Committee. 

In addition the Superintendent has asked Blackwell’s provide a quote to repair some of the older graves that surround Daniel Owens’ grave, to help improve the cemetery.  Councillor Mearns suggested that the graves that are on view to the public should be prioritized.  The Cemetery Superintendent advised that he had been offered a donation of £500 from a member of the public towards the costs of repairing the old graves, who wished to remain anonymous.
The Cemetery Superintendent advised members that there was likely to be problem with a couple of trees in the cemetery where the roots were beginning to interfere with some graves.  In the past the Town Council has had to pay for the headstones to be removed from graves and replaced once the trees roots were addressed.  It was suggested and agreed that advice would be sought from Stuart Body, Forestry Officer at Flintshire County Council.

The Cemetery Superintendant asked members if they would be in a position to provide a budget for future years to maintain the commemorative benches.  There are now 16 benches and at the moment the costs for maintaining them comes from the general grounds maintenance budget.  Following a debate on the benches members agreed that 16 benches at the cemetery was enough and residents would in future be encouraged to purchase a bench for other areas of the town or offer a donation towards the maintenance of the existing benches.

The Cemetery Superintendant advised that the large central path that runs down the cemetery is now showing signs of needing repair.  He suggested that the work will not need carrying out immediately but the cost could be quite significant and suggested members should consider accommodating for the additional cost within the budget setting over the next year or so.  It was agreed that a quote should be sought for carrying out the work to allow the Town Council to budget effectively for the work.


Resolved:  It was resolved that;

a) Arrangements would be made to promote the work that Blackwell’s had done to repair the Daniel Owen grave;

b) Stuart Body would be asked to provide advice on addressing the issue of the roots of trees interfering with graves; 
c) A quote would be obtained for repairing the large central path to allow for budgeting for the work.
13. 
BUDGET 2016/17
The Clerk highlighted the probable spend for 2015/16 which was shown on the spreadsheet, including increasing the tree maintenance budget to allow for inspection and potential additional works, and advised of areas of budget pressures likely for 2016/17 including salaries and the statutory requirements for a workplace pension.  The Clerk advised that there would be some saving on the budget for 2016/17.  The budget for the Lodge maintenance could be reduced back to £1000 from £4000 following the roof repairs, replacement bathroom and kitchen.  The skip hire budget could also be reduced from £2,300 to £2,000 following an under spend in the current year.  The Town Clerk advised members that they currently provide a budget each year to build a reserve for future improvements to the cemetery extension.  As there is likely to be extreme pressures on the Town Council budget this coming year, did they wish to review if they still wished to do this or reduce the amount?  The Committee agreed to reduce this to £3,000 from £5,365.

Resolved:  It was resolved to recommend to the Budget Committee;

a) The proposed budget of £80,991;

b) To increase the burial fees for 2016/17 by 1.5%;

14.
PROMOTION OF CEMETERY
Due to other commitments of members that evening it was agreed to adjourn this agenda item until the next meeting of the Cemetery Committee.
15. 
MEMORIAL – UNBORN BABIES
The Clerk provided information on the burial of unborn babies to members which had been obtained from the Institute of Cemetery and Crematorium Management (ICM) journal autumn 2015.  Upon noting the details, members agreed that should parents wish to have just a memorial to their lost child then the Town Council should identify a suitable location at the cemetery for such a memorial for babies.

Resolved:  It was resolved that proposals for a suitable area for a memorial 
to babies be identified for the next meeting of the committee.
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